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Dear brothers of the Great Lakes Gulf Presbytery,


We are complaining about the presbytery’s assignment of Jonathan Schaefer as the chair of the 
Commission sent to CCRP to investigate GLG 22.15.


In March, Presbytery sent CCRP a Shepherding Committee to assist our Session in their leadership 
and the reconciliation process with families in the church. As the chair of this committee, Jonathan 
Schaefer was aiding our Session. On May 23, Mr. Schaefer sat in on the meeting (via zoom), 
supporting the Session as they read a document that informed Nathan Enas he should either leave the 
church or agree to custom vows. Session sent Mr. Schaefer an advance copy of this document.


The Session’s actions on May 23 prompted 14 members to sign GLG 22.15 against our Session. 
Since, as an advisor to the Session, Mr. Schaefer did not counsel them to pursue a different direction 
before the meeting, nor did he speak against their actions during or after the conference (in fact, later, 
he said their measures were reasonable in a phone call with Mr. Enas), we believe he supported the 
Session's actions.


The signers were all shocked to learn that Mr. Schaefer was to be the chair of the Commission to 
investigate our complaint. How could he be seen as an impartial judge when he was not only involved 
in but supported the very action that offended us?


Ten days before the Commission’s arrival, Kevin Swan asked Mr. Schaefer about this conflict via email 
(Appendix A) but did not receive a reply. Later, during the Commission meeting, Mr. Schaefer said he 
didn’t respond because he was offended at the harshness of Mr. Swan’s email and the accusation of 
his bias. Mr. Swan simply stated that Mr. Schaefer was directly involved in the actions that drove us to 
file a complaint, so he clearly shouldn’t be the chair of the Commission sent to deal with it; this should 
not be offensive.


In our August 6th meeting with the Commission, four other families voiced their concerns about Mr. 
Schaefer’s conflict of interest. Mr. Enas even said we were concerned for Mr. Schaefer, as his 
involvement could have the “appearance of evil” it jeopardized all the work and time everyone was 
putting into this process. Mr. Schaefer pointed out that everyone was biased—including the members 
who signed the complaint. Mr. Swan agreed but reminded him we were not the judge in this case and 
that it would be equally ludicrous if Mr. Swan were the chair of the Commission.


Ultimately, our concerns were ignored.


Mr. Schaefer obviously should have recused himself. We assume Presbytery was unaware of this 
conflict when they appointed Mr. Schaefer, and Mr. Schaefer said he did not declare it to you. The 
signers of the complaint do not believe Mr. Schaefer has led the Commission fairly. The Commission’s 
report has further wronged us—particularly Mr. Enas. In direct response to this report, five families are 
no longer worshipping at CCRP, and Nathan Shaver (interim pulpit supply) announced that his family is 
leaving at the end of the month.


Presbytery should reject the Commission’s report and assign a non-involved Commission to 
investigate GLP 22.15.


Signed:	 Kevin Swan	 Rachelle Swan	 Stephanie Ek

Ginny Enas	 Nathan Enas	 	 Adam Ek	  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